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MINUTES OF THE COLYTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 12TH SEPTEMBER AT 7pm IN THE FEOFFEES TOWN HALL.

Present: Cllrs A Parr, B Collier, C Collier, A Davis, J Hay, C Pady, M Mann, S Real, R Turner, S Smith, H West, K Clifford, P Arnott

Also in attendance, PC S Speariett, Dist Cllr H Parr, 2 members of the public & E Berry (Clerk).

Cllr A Parr (Chairman) welcomed everyone to this meeting and congratulated the Carnival Committee on the recent carnival which had been a great success and very enjoyable. A letter will be written to the Carnival Committee. He reported that Mr Bob Chamberlain, a former councillor & chair of the finance committee had recently died and as a mark of respect all present were asked to stand and a minute’s silence was observed

11/09/84   Approval of apologies for absence – no apologies were offered.
11/09/85  Police Report

PC Speariett reported 8 offences in August compared to 10 last year and 13 in July. There had been a spate of milk thefts but an individual thought to be responsible had been spoken to and issued a harassment notice and there had been no more incidents. There was an incident of arson in St Andrews Garden and whilst the police believe they know the culprit there is no corroborative evidence but he has been talked to. After two thefts from cars parked locally by holiday makers PC Speariett emphasised the need to keep all valuables out of sight and to leave nothing of value in a parked car. There had been one incident of domestic assault and one of possession of cannabis. (Several areas had been targeted for drugs with regular patrols from officers). This individual has been given a ‘serious’ warning.

So far in September there had been two reports of theft from a property in which the householder probably knows the offender but it has been difficult to prove. On Carnival night there had been a common assault and that investigation is ongoing. PC Speariett had been unable to work the Carnival night as it fell on a rest day and the present shift system has no flexibility within it, which would have allowed him to ‘swap’ shifts.

Cllr B Collier reported finding several milk bottles thrown over the gates opposite Coles Mill about 10 days ago. He was pleased to see the ‘Specials’ policing the Carnival but disappointed that there had been no regular police presence amongst them. He had spotted several youngsters drinking alcohol around his farm premises.

11/09/86   Public Question time (maximum 15 minutes) – none

11/09/87  Approval of the minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on  8th August 2011.

 An amendment had been requested by Cllr Davis , ref 11/08/78 
 He had been very surprised that there had been no declarations of either personal or prejudicial interest at that point. There was some discussion and the minutes were accepted without change.

11/09/88  Matters arising from the Minutes  which are not otherwise on the agenda

a) Registration of Parish property – both  Cllr West & C Collier had been very busy with personal commitments but both will make an effort in the next few weeks to complete this process.

b) Local Plan – The draft letter by Cllr Parr was discussed. The next meeting is on the 11th October and comments must be in by 28th September. There was some confusion over whether our comments could also refer to Highways issues or whether it is solely to deal with Planning issues?

The clerk will seek clarification and after some discussion it was agreed that subject to what she finds out the following would be sent:

Colyton & Colyford are covered by the one Parish Council and when our parish plan was drawn up in 2008 all issues covered both communities.

For that survey a questionnaire was sent out, designed to establish detailed housing needs in both parishes. Replies were sent in confidence to the Community Council of Devon who analysed the findings. The overall feeling was that there is a need for more affordable housing, but that otherwise further development should be in-fill only. It was also recognised that there is a need to enforce the green wedge between Seaton & Colyford and Colyton & Colyford. 

This was adopted by the Parish Council as its policy for Colyton & Colyford and we have no reason to change it.

Our parish plan was adopted by EDDC and we would expect the findings on development, and the Parish’s policy, to be respected when considering Colyton & Colyford in the L.D.F

c) E-mail from Customer Service Centre Roads & Transport Team – re CSM11424215 Dolphin St- Road Surface. Informing council that this road is scheduled for repair and the works will be programmed between December 2011 & March 2012 – noted.

11/09/89   Report from County Councillor – not present
11/09/90  Report from District Councillors


Cllr H Parr explained that there are several meetings planned to look at all the comments on the LDF submissions and these comments would be used to formulate the preferred option document, which would be the framework for the future of East Devon. Several issues had been ‘beefed up’ including coastal erosion, the green infrastructure and the AONB. Weekly meeting would be held until the preferred option document is right and goes out to consultation and them is submitted. As a District Council there is great determination for the final document to pass inspection and be declared sound. Projects, if included in the document, need to be put in with full funding options otherwise they risk being rejected and declared unsound.

The Development Management Committee is meeting to draft a planning framework in response to the Governments national planning framework. There is strong opposition to the Governments plans by, amongst others, the National Trust & CPRE. It is essential that more weight be given to parish plans. There followed some discussion on the benefit of having Parish Plans, and the enormous consultation exercise, and hence cost of developing a neighbourhood plan. Cllr Parr reiterated that the Government has said that they as a council must say yes to sustainable development. The East Devon plan must show a level of acceptable development and be able to justify the figure needed to achieve it. Colyton in the past had been fortunate with its affordable housing development, in the future it is proposed that 40% of any development must be affordable housing and a ‘roof tax’ is being considered to pay for this. But it is a very careful balance as projects must still be economically attractive to developers.

11/09/91  Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre

Cllr M Mann reported that the Centre had been closed for two weeks as a summer break and that there had been a changeover of Devon County staff. Several events are programmed and the youth club is going from strength to strength. Because of the restriction put on them by Devon Youth Services implementing a national policy only children of 13 and above could join the youth club. Volunteers cover 2 evening a week.

Cllr Hay asked what remained to be done on the building and surroundings and what the remaining work would cost?

Cllr Mann did not have the figures to hand. Cllr Arnott suggested Cllr Hay wrote to the Reece Strawbridge Chair, Mr Hibberd.. He explained that all the work is voluntary and because of his health problems Cllr Mann has been taking on two roles and subsequently the time he has had to finish the steps and other work has been halved.

Cllr West was concerned that the upper car park area still only has temporary fencing between it and the lower are and as a consequence the potential for an accident is high. He considered it to be a very dangerous situation. 

The lower car park area is not owned by the RST and Cllr Davis agreed it needed to be finished off and the area handed back to the council and the maintenance of it sorted out.

Cllr Parr asked Cllr Mann to take these concerns to the RST and come back to the Parish Council with details.

11/09/92   Highway Matters

a) Notification of Road Closure – 9 Rosemary Lane  - 29/11/2011 – 2/12/2011 - noted

b) National Highways & Transport Network (NHT) Survey – Cllr C Collier will take a look at this.

c) Comments requested re road closure at Lodge Lane, Shute on 7/12/2011 to        8/12/2011 for work to Railway Bridge - acceptable

d) Draft Comments on Axmouth statement re Lower Axe Valley Highways Infrastructure. This was discussed and it was agreed to send it onto Neil Parish (MP) and the other addresses.

e) Other Issues - The one-way sign at the Butts is obscured by heavy tree growth.

Cllr Hay had done an audit of the grit bins and anomalies have been reported to highways along with recommendations for other bins including Courtney Drive/Whitwell lane/ Bolshayne /Lion Close and Four Cross Elms..

Cllr West reported that a Traffic review meeting had been arranged in Seaton on Friday 16ht to which we had not had an invitation as a Council, had the Traffic Group been invited? Cllr Parr said no. Liz is to find out details from Brian Hoare (East Devon Highways) who appears to have taken over from Paul Wilson. Cllr Davis will attend the meeting once we have details

Cllr Turner reported speed checks on the road pass the playing fields last week with several motorists being stopped and advised to slow down.

Potholes have been marked for repair at Hillhead/the Butts and Four Cross Elms.

11/09/93    Stop Line Way  - Cllr West reported that the Planning Meeting hearing had been held on Wednesday 7th September and he and several other councillors had attended. He had spoken at the meeting and was grateful for the support of the other councillors but disappointed that their safety concerns were not taken notice off. Cllr Davis pointed out that the highway improvements necessary for the safety of the users of the SLW should be ready and implemented before the SLW is open. There had been no confirmation from Devon County about any improvements on the A2052.

The clerk will write a letter expressing our concerns a calling for a further meeting to discuss the highway issues. Events have overtaken this with Sara Randall Johnson suggesting a further meeting.

11/09/94
Reports from meetings attended: 

Meeting with Fry’s re Ditch on Old Sidmouth Rd.- The contractors have gone away to consult. The clerk will follow up for a reply.

11/09/95
Peace Memorial Playing Fields

  It was agreed to minute the following:

MEETING HELD AT THE PLAYING FIELDS ON 9TH AUGUST 2011-09-13

Present: Cllr A Parr, B Collier (for some of the meeting), C Collier (for some of the meeting), A Davis, K Clifford, R Turner, C Pady, J Hay, M Mann, S Smith and Mr C Stone at the invitation of the council.

Apologies: Cllr H West. 

The assembled party agreed to phase 1, levelling up to the MUGA height, bringing up the tractor shed footings, putting in drains and moving the earth below the line agreed with the Environment Agency up to infill and to make a drive in & out for the tractor shed.

A schedule of works is to be drawn up by Cllr Mann and Mr Stone and three quotes asked for.

Cllr Davis is to approach Selina at EDDC about S106 funding for phase 1.

 Proposed by Cllr Pady and agreed unanimously.

a) Estimate on schedule of works from Cllr M Mann/Mr C Stone had been received. Possible tenderers were mentioned and Cllr Parr will initially phone them and gauge their interest before the clerk sends out the letters inviting the tender.

b) Cllr C Collier reported on the meeting held with Jamie Buckley & Sulina Tallack (attached).

After that meeting further Emails from Jamie Buckley were received recommending we undertake an exercise to ask all residents what sports facilities they would like to see before we can access any of the Section 106 money. This appears to be a backward step as it was felt that this had been covered previously in the Parish Plan. There was some discussion as to how this should take place and how the users of the site could be targeted, it appears another meeting is required.

Cllr Turner commented that although the football club had shelved some of their plans for the ground they were still interested in obtaining a lease. This was noted.

Dist Cllr H Parr agreed to get in touch with Jamie or Sulina and report back to the Council

c) Liaison Sub Committee – Cllr Parr had approached Mr Chesterman. A previous agreement was that the PC representatives would not include the chairman. This will be discussed at the next F& P Committee meetings. 

11/09/96
Correspondence


For information – e-mailed to councillors where noted

i) Letter from Cllr Croad re Changes to Devon Libraries opening hours 2011 – 10 hours for Colyton plus list of useful address from Jane Dauncey. Cllr Mann reported that three would be an open meeting this Wednesday 14th in the Town Hall at 1830 to discuss what action could be taken.

ii) Re F11/23B Veolia additional charges. Apologies from customer services for a very badly worded letter. There will be no retrospective increases as implied by the letter..

iii) Email from Kimmo Evan requesting him and Patricia Farrell attend the October meeting to offer a 15-20 minute update on ‘Wildscapes- inspiring ideas for your Parish Biodiversity  audit’. It was agreed that the October Finance & Planning meeting on the 24th would be the date offered.

iv) Minutes of the Senior Council for Devon AGM of 27/7/11 - noted

v) Email from Northleigh Clerk – do we have a Snow Warden? We didn’t but Cllr B Collier volunteered.

vi) Email from Rachel Pocock re Press Statement re Standards Committee Decision on LSB36 – response? Cllr Davis commented that councillors should have been made aware of the decision at a committee meeting. The clerk apologised for not doing so. In view of the findings of Standards board which was that Cllr Collier in saying what he did had brought his office into disrepute and therefore failed to follow para 5 of the Code of Conduct, however it found his comments of 8th November did not bring his office into disrepute and the hearing found Cllr Collier did not use or attempt to use his position to improperly confer a disadvantage on the RST and therefore did not fail to follow par 6(a) of the Code of Conduct. He asked if Cllr Collier had ‘considered his position’.

Cllr Parr stated that the recommendation from the board was the Cllr Collier writes a letter to the Reece Strawbridge Trust, which he had done. He felt that this incident had happened under the old council and that there had been training taken up by several councillors since then.

Cllr West felt that Ms Pocock should apologise for the press release, which included a statement on the need for training, which was not part of the Standards Board decision, just a further recommendation. Her comments need to be retracted.  Cllr Arnott felt that if training is being offered what’s the problem? He sympathised with what Cllr West was saying. Cllr Davis felt that the recommendation would not have been made unless there was something behind it.

Cllr West proposed that Rachael Pocock be asked to retract her statement and issue an apology. Cllr Turner seconded the proposal. There were no amendments to it. A vote was taken – For 6, against 3. The proposal was carried. Cllr Parr will draft a letter.

vii) E-mail notice of Affordable housing workshop on Thursday 6th October – noted

viii) Request from Cllr Arnott the minutes of the special meeting of 31st May carry the identical clarification to the April minutes. There was some discussion over what this actually referred to. The clerk tried to clarify the situation and explained Cllr Arnott just wanted the same statement written onto the minutes of May that had been agreed on the April minutes as the same issue was being discussed. Cllr Mann proposed that this be done, Cllr Smith seconded it. There were no amendments, a vote was taken – 6 in favour, none against – the proposal was carried.

Cllrs Turner and Arnott left the meeting.

ix) E-mail Training & Events Bulletin - noted

x) E-mail re Recycling Waste Champion in our area. EDDC looking for a point of contact. The suggestion was that we advertised this n the notice Board.

xi) E-mail newsletter of Emergency Planning Service – noted

xii) Letter from Citizens Advice Service East Devon inviting Councillors to become a Trustee and Director of the East Devon CAB.- noted

xiii) Email from East Devon Streetscene re Sandbags & surface water flooding – do we require more bags? No we have several in store.

xiv)  Letter from Sue Wilson re garden waste being tipped into the goyle at the top of Ridgeway. Cllr Hay monitors this area and will keep an eye out. It was agreed to write a letter back to say we are looking into it.

xvi) Letter from CAB suggesting a donation of £477 or what support we can offer - noted 

iv) Letter from Steve Long – re lack of communication over development of the Playing field site. Cllr B Collier stated that this shows just how unhappy the PFMC are with the situation. Cllr Parr reiterated that there had been a unanimous decision of what the plans were when the meeting had been held down at the playing field – see attached.

Cllr Davis felt that this just highlights the need for a liaison committee.

Cllr Parr will reply to the letter.
11/09/97 
Finance: 

	CHEQUE #
	TO
	
	
	VAT
	TOTAL

	2998
	PGD Services
	Garden Maintenance
	
	
	£120

	2999
	Bradfords
	Mortar for wall repair
	6.84
	1.37
	£8.21

	3000 
	Spar Musbury Garage
	Fuel
	16.53
	3.31
	19.84

	DD
	TalkTalk
	Broadband
	
	
	£15.42

	2881
	Veolia Environmental

Services
	Container exchange

Fuel surcharge August - December
	87.07

19.87
	17.41

3.97
	104.48

 23.84

128.32

	2882
	Viking
	Drum unit

Toner, pens & paper.


	42.59

85.50
	8.52

17.10
	51.11

102.60

153.71

	2883
	Aon Insurance
	Increase premium for increase in Fidelity Guarantee
	
	
	217.70


a) * Fixed term deposit account opened Min ref: F11/23D

b) John Rollings requests authority to purchase 10 x lengths of timber for repair works at an estimated cost of  £75  - authorised.

c) E- mail response from Aon re increasing the Fidelity Guarantee - 
Aon has spoken to the Underwriter, Allianz and they have confirmed that the limit can be increased to £100,000 for an addition premium of £217.70 (inclusive of IPT and administration fee). This premium is worked out on a pro rata basis with an effective date of 31/08/2011. 
Allianz have requested that prior to adding this cover we confirm in writing the following;
 
1.       That we will enforce a computer trail audit – we do not have a computerised accounts system but do have internal audits 4 x a year and an annual external audit.
2.       The annual turnover from stock retail activities is £0.00  - Yes

3. The number of councillors included as authorised persons on the bank mandate  - 4
The clerk will send this onto them.

d) Second precept payment received. 

e) Although agreed at the last meeting that the full receipts & payment accounts would be published for councillors twice a year the clerk would like to point out that to do individual spreadsheets for 13 councillors would use 91 sheets of paper, most of which would then be thrown away. She would like to invite any councillor who wishes to inspect these accounts to do so at any time the clerk is at work and if desired personal copies could be made on request.

The full R&P accounts from April are on the table for inspection. 

Cllr Smith felt that with her expertise in Excel spreadsheets she could get it down to one sheet and would instruct the clerk as to how this could be done. The clerk would welcome this, as she could not see how that would be possible and still legible.

 11/09/98       Planning:



a
*Planning Applications 




11/1663/FUL - Rose Cottage, Dolphin St -  Mr C Chesterton

Construction of rear extension.- SUPPORTED but we query the need to extend the higher wall by 3 metres - is this a typo - should it be to 3m?
*Cllr Parr declared a personal interest, as Mr Chesterton is a friend.

11/1589/FUL & 11/1590/LBC – Higher Wadden Farm – Mr Hiscox Retention of use as barn as ancillary accommodation. Partial retention of works to barn and partial alterations. Removal of balcony and installation of Juliet balcony and replacement barge boards.


OBJECTION. Felt to be an over development of the site in open countryside with no agricultural need.

County Matter Planning Application – Lickeys Field, Farwood Barton Farm, Northleigh – Mr Hurford

Proposed importation of topsoil and subsoil for the restoration of a former clay workings to original field level for agricultural use.

SUPPORTED but any works done must not affect footpath number 41 which runs close by this proposal.



b
Planning Decisions




11/1615/FUL Colyton Grammar School




Installation of photovoltaic panels on the existing roof.




APPROVED




11/1665/FUL Stocks, West View, Colyford




Construction of single storey rear extension.




APPROVED



c
 Correspondence 

Email from Mr F Noseda re unsupported application 

11/1476/FUL – this was read out and noted.

.11/09/99
Amenities

a) Ham Lane – Footpath 8

Cllr Davis reported that Emma Hellier Devon CC ROW Office is having another look at Ham Lane this week (w/e 4th Sept). The week after next there will be a site visit with a contractor. Cllr Pady is attempting to make contact with her.

b)Report of two trees fallen into the river from The Avenue, Chantry Field, possible increase in flooding risk  – this is not the Council responsibility, the owner is aware and will deal with it.


c) Footpath from Gittishayne to Heathayne – stile has very loose tread- needs a few nails in it to prevent an accident happening. 

Footbridge near Freakhayne is still unstable, the gate is still lying in the ditch and the rail is loose. Reported to East Devon Right of Way office and will be dealt with. 

Footpath #25 has also been reported; the bottom rung is missing from the ladder over the hedge near the old sewer pipe.

d) Paint a railing initiative work party 22nd September 2pm at the War Memorial.

e) The Allotment Open day was a great success. There have been reports of produce being stolen from the allotments.

11/09/100
Dates of future meetings: 


Finance & Planning – Monday 26th September

Parish Council Meeting Monday  - 10th October venue Colyford Memorial Hall

11/09/101     Matters to be taken into Committee

Land at the Old Mortuary

Land at Stafford Common

CCTV in St Andrews Garden

Cllr Mann proposed that these matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. financially sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr R Collier and agreed by all.

The meeting closed at 2150
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